
 

 

ARCHERY NEW ZEALAND INC 
 
Annual General Meeting 
Monday 29th November 2021 
Commencing 6.00pm 
 
 
Held Online on Zoom - meeting invite to be emailed to members 

 

AGENDA 

1. Welcome 

2. Apologies 

3. In Memorium 

4. Acceptance of Minutes of 2021-04 AGM 

4.1. Matters Arising 

5. Annual Report 

6. Strategic Plan 

7. Financials 

7.1. Annual Accounts 

7.2. Draft Budget for 2021/22 - already approved by 2021-04 AGM 

7.3. Setting of Fees & Levies for 2021/2022 - already approved by 

2021-04 AGM 

8. Appointment of Patron 

9. Board Elections 

10. Awards (Note: a number of awards will be presented at the Outdoor 

Nationals rather than the AGM). 

11. General Business 

11.1. Update on consultation with members on affiliation structure and 

Constitution/Admin Rules Review. 

  



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 

  



Archery NZ (Inc) 

Report from the Chair. 

Tēnā koutou, tēnā koutou, tēnā koutou katoa. Ngā mihi nui ki a tātau katoa. 

Greetings, and welcome to the 2021 Annual General Meeting of Archery NZ (Inc). 

It’s unusual to have two Annual Meetings in the one year but 2021 has hardly been an 
average year. COVID-19 has had a major impact on our sport and how we interact with 
each other on our ranges, on the international stage, and in person. It’s great to see clubs 
opening, archer’s shooting, and everyone doing so within the complex and ever-changing 
safety guidelines recommended by the government and Sport NZ.  

Please stay safe. 

The Board 

I’d like to acknowledge the excellent service given to members by Andrew, Melanie, David, 
Hana and George throughout the year. Being a board member is much more complex 
than many of us care to admit. The board meets once a month for a full board meeting and 
each board member chairs one of our subcommittees - Andrew chairs the Governance 
subcommittee, David chairs Finance and Risk, George, Melanie and Hana look after 
Archery for Young People, Hana and I co-chair Equity, Diversity and Inclusion and I look 
after High Performance.  

The subcommittee structure is important because it enables the board to draw on the 
wisdom and expertise of willing members who may have no desire to be on a governance 
board but who still wish to contribute. The system ensures sustainability and enables good 
succession planning which is critical for the future. 

The commitment of each board member to these roles is beyond admirable. 

The Role of the Board 

The first question we often need to answer is ‘to whom are we truly accountable?’ The 
immediate answer is, of course, ‘current financial members’ but it’s actually much more 
complex than that. Archery NZ is part of a much larger community of sporting 
organisations that traverses the globe and our activities, and contributions, to this network 
are substantial and increasing.  

A quick check of our minutes will show that board meeting attendance is almost 100% 
which, in my experience of boards, is quite unique. Good board members are hard to find 
and it’s worth remembering that we’re all volunteers and kindness is always a good 
starting point when we interact with each other. Collaboration and working towards a 
common goal is always at the heart of everything the board does. 



The role of subcommittees and informal consultation groups.  

The board restructure of 2020 is paying dividends in expertise, inclusion, and operational 
capability.  

Each subcommittee meets in the week prior to the full board meeting and each chair 
reports to the full board on the activities of their subcommittee. As part of our 
accountability to members, each subcommittee, while chaired by board members, has 
additional non-board member appointees who bring very specific skills to the table. I thank 
them all for their generosity and expertise. They enable us to be operationally capable 
while the board focuses more on governance matters. 

Meetings 

A focus of the work of the board has been tidying up processes that look towards 
increased sustainability, transparency, and accountability. The BoardPro software has 
helped enable this work and I’d like to give a special shout out to Cushla who has served 
as our volunteer secretary for many months longer than was initially intended.  

Lindsay Corban 

A big thank you also to Lindsay who is our Sport NZ governance advisor. Lindsay 
organised the popular club strategy meetings early in the year but subsequently lost her 
deeply loved husband and is only just getting underway again. We treasure Lindsay and 
offer her all our support and our deepest sympathies. 

New Constitution 

Considerable work has gone into building our new Constitution but more about this from 
Andrew. 

Stakeholder Relationships  

Considerable work has gone into building and enriching our relationships with World 
Archery, Sport NZ, the NZ Olympic Committee, Aktive Auckland, Sport Auckland, the 
International Working Group (IWG) on Women & Sport, World Archery Oceania, our 
judges and officials.  

Special thanks to Tom and Siret from World Archery who are always there when we need 
them, to Kereyn, Tara and Mike from NZOC, Lex Pritchard of International Working Group 
(IWG) on Women & Sport, and Craig and Paul, our partnership managers, from Sport NZ. 

Lisa Walker and the Role of General Manager 

General Manager Lisa Walker build an exceptional platform for Archery NZ and, while 
she’s been greatly missed, she hasn’t gone far away. We congratulate Lisa on her new 



role as Education Manager with Drug Free Sport NZ and we’re all thrilled that she’ll still be 
able to shoot.  

The role of General Manager is currently vacant but hopefully not for much longer. 

Archery NZ Outdoor Nationals 

Many thanks to River Glade Archers for hosting the highly successful 2021 Outdoor 
National Championships and Banquet, and to Andrew as our Major Events manager for 
his role in bringing this to fruition. We’re also extremely grateful to River Glade Archers for 
committing to hosting the 2022 and 2023 Outdoor Nationals as well.  

Selection Panel and the Tokyo Olympics 

In 2020 the board surveyed members re Archery NZ selection policies and the strong 
guidance received resulted in the appointment of a Selection Panel of three members 
under convenor and Olympian Dale Lightfoot. More about this in the High-Performance 
subcommittee report. 

World Archery Excellence Centre for Oceania 

This is a partnership between World Archery and Archery NZ and is slowly making 
progress despite the intervention of COVID-19. Pullman Park has offered Archery NZ a hot 
desk in their facility which is both generous and provides a home base. 

Special Thanks 

Special thanks to the Archery NZ administration elves Elizabeth, Caro and Cushla. 
They’ve been wonderful.  

Big thanks also to Andrew Russell as Deputy Chair. He’s been a tower of strength. 

It’s been an interesting and challenging year for all of us. Thanks to each and every 
Archery NZ member, for your support and generosity, and especially to those of you who 
truly understand what it is to go the extra mile.  

Nāku noa, nā, 
Lexie Matheson ONZM 
Chair 
Archery NZ (Inc)  



Archery for Young People Subcommittee Report 

The focus for Youth Archery has always been how we can best provide pathways for our 
young archers while identifying and developing talent in a balanced, inclusive and safe 
way. Unfortunately, after a positive start, 2021 rapidly deteriorated as COVID restrictions 
saw some initiatives either cancelled or put on hold.  

The Youth Training and Development Camp, organised by a group of our aspiring young 
athletes and offered as a replacement to the cancelled Tran-Tasman event, had to be 
postponed until January 2022. While this was a small setback, it allowed the Youth Council 
to refine and enhance the timetable and investigate sources outside of Archery New 
Zealand to fund the event. At this stage, we are optimistic that this event will go ahead as 
planned.  

Archery New Zealand in conjunction with WA was able to offer our young archers the 
opportunity to study for the World Academy of Sport 'Athlete Certificate'. The five-hour 
online course has been designed for young athletes to gain the understanding and tools 
they need to become successful high-performance athletes, covering topics of values and 
integrity in sport such as "Health and well-being, including mental health", "Social media 
and dealing with traditional media", and "The journey of an elite athlete". We are pleased 
with the number of young archers and their coaches who have taken up this opportunity.  

The first half of 2021 did see some growth in the youth divisions, with more interest shown 
by schools to participate in both one-off annual competitions and our current postal 
leagues. The daunting task of developing a National Schools Competition is underway, 
with our intent to contact clubs around the county to discover what events of this nature 
are already being organised.  

A review is underway into how we handle Youth Athlete safety with a desire to build on our 
current policies while bringing it more in line with the recommendations of SportNZ. The 
strategy is to expand the content and provide a clear framework that outlines what is 
required by those who interact with youth athletes, as well as a process to follow if those 
expectations are compromised. We also plan to establish the role of Child Safeguarding 
Rep to provide parents and athletes with an independent centralised contact should they 
want to raise concerns.  

Discussions are ongoing on how we can best provide for our disabled and special needs 
youth athletes, as well as how we can better support established initiatives like the Halberg 
Games going forward. This is new territory for us to navigate, but we are hopeful that we'll 
have something in place by the middle of next year.  

Best regards, 

George, Melanie and Hana  



High Performance Sub Committee Annual Report 

Terms of Reference 

The Archery NZ High Performance Subcommittee Terms of Reference approved by the 
executive board of Archery New Zealand in early 2020 includes undertaking a broad-
ranging assessment, review and analysis of Archery New Zealand philosophy, principles, 
policies and practices in the closely linked areas of: 

 high performance;  

 selection; 
 coaching, and  

 development  

with a view to producing recommendations for the board that will underpin Archery New 
Zealand practice for the foreseeable future. 

The Archery NZ High Performance Subcommittee is made up of Barbara Scott, Dale 
Lightfoot, Dave Henshaw, Lexie Matheson (chair) and Mike Smerdon. Until her recent 
appointment as Education Manager for  Drug Free Sport NZ, Lisa Walker was also a 
member of the subcommittee. 

Selection Panel 

The Selection Panel consists of Dale Lightfoot (Convenor and NZOC Liaison), Pam 
Gordon and Barbara Scott.  

National Coaching Co-ordinator Cushla Matheson also reports to the subcommittee. 

The Selection Panel was appointed just eight weeks before the Tokyo Olympic 
nominations closing date. The seven athletes still on the Olympic long list were considered 
for nomination and it was agreed by the panel that no nominations would be submitted to 
NZOC. A number of athletes appealed this decision. and one athlete was subsequently 
nominated for selection. This nomination to NZOC was unsuccessful. Further appeals 
followed but none was upheld. The board and the Selection Panel fully supported the 
athlete appeals recognising this as a legitimate and important part of the process. 

Expressions of Interest and Selection Policy for 2022  

Documentation for Expressions of Interest and Selection Policy for 2022 are close to 
completion. 

Coaching 

Cushla Matheson, National Coaching Co-ordinator, reports: 

Thirty-nine new Archery NZ coaches have been registered in 2021. 



All clubs were surveyed to identify active coaches and the response identified forty-two 
Archery NZ qualified coaches who are currently actively engaged in coaching. 

By closing date nineteen youth archers and twelve Archery NZ qualified coaches have 
been accepted to undertake the online learning for the World Archery and World Academy 
of Sport Athlete Certificate. This is an excellent response. 

Coach representatives, alongside the High-Performance subcommittee, Selection Panel, 
athletes and the full board, were fully involved in creating the final feedback document for 
the NZOC review survey. Thanks to David for co-ordinating this effort. 

The coach training programme is under review to ensure it remains up to date as regards 
coaching and training methods. This is near completion. 

Development 

The subcommittee is in the process of creating a draft National Development Programme 
for wide consultation. 

Many thanks to everyone who has supported the work of this subcommittee as we do our 
best to develop all of our athletes. 

High Performing Youth 

The High-Performance Subcommittee is working with members of the Youth Council to 
ensure that these young people have the support they need to create the January camp. 
Members attend subcommittee meetings as timetabled. 

Disability 

Hana Saemon-Beck engages with the subcommittee to ensure all ensure that all of our 
high performing athletes have access to the machinery of decision making. 

Athlete Representation 

The subcommittee is currently looking at ways in which the voice of athletes can be 
authentically heard. 

Ngā manaakitanga, 

Lexie Matheson ONZM 

Chair 

Archery NZ High Performance Sub Committee  



Equity, Diversity and Inclusion (EDI) Subcommittee Report 

From the Equity, Diversity and Inclusion Subcommittee Terms of Reference: ‘Equity 
embodies the values, policies, and practices that ensure that all people — including but 
not limited to those who have been historically underrepresented based on race/ethnicity, 
age, disability, sexual orientation, gender, gender identity, socioeconomic status, 
geography, citizenship status, or religion — are represented in the development of policy; 
the support of all participants; the nurturing of accessible, thriving venues and 
opportunities for expression; and the fair distribution of programmatic, financial, and 
informational resources.’ 

The policy document that guides this subcommittee is the Archery NZ Member Protection 
Policy. 

Subcommittee members are Hana Saemon-Beck (co-chair), Lexie Matheson (co-chair), Dr 
George Corbett, Dr Huhana Hickey (advisor) and Taine Polkinghorne of the Human Rights 
Commission (advisor). 

This is quite a new subcommittee. 

As such our first task is a review of The Archery NZ Member Protection Policy which 
includes the Archery NZ relationship with Ti Tiriti O Waitangi. 

Lexie has considerable experience in the area of equity for gender non-conforming 
athletes and is committed to ensuring opportunities for these athletes. She is currently 
engaged with the International Working Group for Women and Girls in Sport and Rugby 
NZ in this area. 

Through her experiences with Aotearoa Adaptive Archery and at Christchurch Archery 
Club, Hana has helped progress the inclusion of special needs individuals in archery. Her 
passion and tenacity in advocating for their inclusion have opened up necessary dialogues 
with various groups and organisations both internally, such as with the Governance and 
Youth Sub-committees, and the Judges, and externally with organisations such as the 
Halberg Foundation, the Halberg and Manaaki Games, ParaFed, Paralympics NZ, 
Blind/Low Vision, CCS and the Disability Action Group. 

The robust discussions show how passionate many members of Archery New Zealand are 
in including those who are typically side-lined and have led to the EDI and Governance 
sub-committees proposing that Archery NZ recognises the para-archery categories as set 
out in the WA rules. If this motion passes, archers with special needs will be able to 
compete in all Archery New Zealand registered tournaments and postal shoots in their 
specific categories with accommodations for their needs. All archers of all abilities will be 
on the same line, shooting at the same time, the only difference would be the colour and 
types of bows and arrows. The EDI committee hopes that this small step in the right 



direction will widen the pathways for Aotearoa New Zealand’s future Paralympians and 
Special Olympians. 

“E tio te tui, e ketekete te kaka, e korihi te kokako” “It takes many instruments to make a 
symphony” - There is strength in diversity. 

Nā māua noa, nā, 

Hana and Lexie 

Co-chairs 

Archery NZ Equity, Diversity and Inclusion (EDI) Subcommittee 
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ANZ CONSTITUTIONAL REVIEW 
 
At the 2019 AGM the membership voted in an interim board with the intention 
of reviewing the structure and function of Archery NZ. 
 
The first period included setting the vision, consolidating a strategic plan and 
setting a platform. For the last two terms, the Board of Archery NZ have been 
discussing how the Constitution allows the organisation to best represent, grow 
and promote archery in New Zealand. In doing so we have looked at other 
major NSOs in NZ. These are referenced at the end of this paper. 
 
Much of the groundwork for a re-organisation has occurred with the adoption 
of a new Strategic Plan and the appointment of a General Manager role. 
 
However, we believe that the individual members and clubs could be better 
served with a constitution that is future focused. Our National Sporting 
Organisation (NSO) needs to be nimble enough to make changes while still 
being true to our vision. 
 
To this end, we have tried to make the Constitution evergreen. This means we 
have tried to make the Constitution ensure the intent of Archery NZ and its 
governance is reflected within this document. Many specific processes, 
procedures and rules, other than those required by the Incorporated Societies 
Act, should be so recorded and managed under our adopted Administration 
Rules and Regulations. This enables the Organisation to make necessary 
variations in the ever-changing sporting environment. 
 
The changes that will impact on the current membership most obviously will be 
the changes affecting to whom Archery NZ is accountable. 
 
In the first instance it is intended that clubs have a more formal/involved role 
with Archery NZ, and to that end, we would like to consult with our members 
on this approach, and what that may look like with regards to voting 
membership and member rights. 
 
Presently there is no constitutional relationship with clubs. Yet Archery NZ is 
often in communication with and through clubs to our current members. A 
structure where all club members are members of Archery NZ will: 

• Set Archery NZ up to better support all levels of archers, rather than 
focusing primarily on competitive archery 

• Create a direct link which incentivises Archery NZ to support club 
development/ops 

• Generate additional funding from SportNZ and other philanthropic 
organisations (this is often based on the number of individuals 
represented by the NSO) 



 
The fees set, if this reviewed constitution were adopted, will be considerably 
less than those presently struck due to the current membership structure.  
 
Our approach is to consult with members on key aspects of the Constitution 
via a survey in Q4 of 2021, then provide a draft Constitution and 
Administration Rules for feedback in Q1 2022, along with other engagement 
opportunities. Taking into account the feedback received, the proposed 
Constitution will then be presented to the membership at an SGM in 
approximately May 2022. This will enable implementation for the new 
membership year commencing 1 October 2022. 
 
We would appreciate your candid feedback with constructive suggestions on 
how we could make our constitution more robust. Feedback to the Governance 
Subcommittee can be sent via administration@archerynz.co.nz 
 
Archery NZ Governance Subcommittee 
 
 
Financial Year 
 
As brought in by a 2020 Special General Meeting, and enacted in 2021, 
Archery NZ's Annual General meeting must be held within 5 months of the end 
of the financial year, instead of at the Outdoor Nationals. The financial years 
currently end on 30 June, meaning AGMs must be held before the end of 
November each year. ANZ's membership year begins 1 October each year, in 
time for the start of the winter season. 
 
The change in AGM timing creates some logistical challenges, as the AGM will 
often be held after the new membership year has started, with membership 
fees etc. being set almost up to a year in advance of taking effect. 
 
The Board proposes that the financial year end be moved to 31 March, so that 
the AGM will then fall prior to the end of August, in time for any changes to 
membership fees to be adopted in a timely fashion, in advance of the new 
membership year. The AGM would then also be held in the comparatively less 
congested winter season. 
 
Voting on changing this financial year end will require a Special General 
meeting, which is intended to be organised for early 2022, so that the year 
end could be effected in time for 31 March 2022. 
 
 


